
        
            
                
            
        

    



The Reptilian Humanoid Elites Among Us



Jeffrey Clarke Lion


© Copyright 2022 Jeffrey Clarke Lion



CONTENTS

Preface
The Truth About the World
The Visitors
The Problem with 'That' Other Conspiracy Theorist
Vortex Manipulation
The Reality of the Situation
Reptile Crimes
Vortex Misdirection
Conspiracies
Folklore
Reptile Technology
Reptile Political Infiltration
Yet More Disinformation
Notable Reptiles
References


PREFACE

The
book that follows may seem outlandish but then that's the whole point
of the conspiracy. Those who seek to suppress the truth trade on the
fact that the true reality of the world would seem like fanciful
science fiction to the general public. The reptile humanoid conspiracy
is by no means new. It was around long before David Icke traded in his
BBC Sportsnight blazer for a turquoise tracksuit and started writing
books about the Royal Family being ten foot shapeshifting lizards from
the constellation Draco. However, the fine details of this conspiracy
have never been revealed before. The book that follows will tell who
exactly these reptiles are and what they really want with our planet. 

It
is entirely up to the reader to decide whether or not they believe the
conspiracy which follows. The evidence will be laid out clearly though
and we shall attempt to explain why the world the reptiles have
manipulated works in such strange and frequently unfair fashion. This
is no accident. The societies we live in were created by the reptiles.
They are the ones who preside over the world and determine the way we
live. The world is not, as David Icke believes, a Matrix style
hologram. The world is all too real but it isn't the world we should be
living in. Were it not for the reptiles and their manipulation of
history, mankind would have fashioned a much fairer and kinder world
than the war torn poverty blighted planet we see around us today. 

This
book will examine the dire ramifications of the covert reptile
intervention in our affairs and explain the methods through which they
continue to exert control. We will also look at the motivation for
their presence on Earth and explain how they got here in the first
place. Get ready to learn about the biggest conspiracy in the world. 


THE TRUTH ABOUT THE WORLD

The
Reptilian Elite conspiracy theory is most associated with the
goalkeeper turned sports presenter turned conspiracy theorist David
Icke. Icke is not the first person to consider or float this theory but
he is clearly the most famous of the people who have proposed it. Not
all of the people who have floated this theory are even remembered
today. This is no accident nor a natural consequence of the passage of
time blotting out their warnings. There have been, dating back many
centuries, consistent (and very successful) attempts to suppress the
true nature of the world we really live in. The reptilian elites not
only maintain control over the media but they also wrote the history of
Earth. The history books do not tell the real truth - and for good
reason. The real history of the Earth would expose a remarkable
conspiracy the likes of which most people would dismiss as fantastical
science fiction. This is the ace card of the reptiles who secretly run
our planet. They know that anyone who tried to warn the human race
about them would not be taken seriously. The human fear of ridicule is
their greatest weapon. You could think of this as the ultimate
insurance policy. 

This is why conspiracy theorists generally
have to operate on the fringes of public discourse and are often
dismissed as crackpots, cranks, and racists. Now, some of this is
undoubtedly the fault of conspiracy theorists. Too often they wander
down the red herring anti-Semitic rabbit hole of what is commonly known
as the Jewish banker conspiracy. This is why the field of conspiracy
theories tends to appeal to those on the right of the political
spectrum. Those on the left prefer to steer clear of conspiracy
theories lest they should be contaminated. Too many conspiracy theories
are just looking for convenient scapegoats and trying to pander to
existing prejudices. We need to move away from this dead end and focus
on the real matter in hand - the alien reptile conspiracy that has
taken control of our planet. This is a conspiracy that should unite
people of all political views, religions, and races. The reptiles do
not discriminate. They are out to control all of us. We need to stand
united if we are to ever defeat them. 

The seeds of the
Reptilian Elite conspiracy were sown many centuries ago. The clues have
always been all around us but we have been blind to them for too long.
Of what clues do I speak? The way that human society is structured
doesn't make any sense when you think about it. Why did we invent
money? Why do some people have so much and others so little? Why are
people born into wealth and connections able to have a much nicer life
than those who were not? Why should the lottery of birth (which is
nothing to do with one's truth worth or their kindness or human value)
be a passport to an easier ride than those born into more modest
circumstances? Why can nations find the money for wars and bailing out
banks but not the money to give everyone, regardless of class or
status, a basic income that will give them dignity and security? Why do
we continue to slaughter millions of innocent sentient creatures on
Earth when we have other things to eat and it harms the environment? 

Human
beings, left to their own devices, would long since have banished most
of these ridiculous concepts. Money, meat eating, social class. All of
these things, in the natural scheme of things, should have been
outlawed years ago. However, the destiny of man is not that of humanity
alone to decide. Most decisions are made for us without us even
knowing. The reptilian elites who run the world keep things as they are
because it serves them well. They want an unfair dog eat dog capitalist
system because they control that very system. They are happy for
animals to be slaughtered because they control the meat industry. They
like the concept of social class because they don't have to move in the
circles of the underprivileged. They like crooked banks because they
control them. They love crooked corporations owning everything because
they are the CEOs and shareholders. A world of small businesses where
everyone was fairly rewarded for their worth be no fun at all to the
reptiles. The last thing they want is a level playing field or any
sense of common values.

It has been this way for longer than
anyone can imagine. Who do you think invented the capitalist system in
the first place? Who created the concept of cities and money? From the
earliest days of trading, the reptiles have been here, collecting all
the money and making sure they own the land and the tools. Human
civilisation is rather like a project to the reptiles. They are very
proud of what has been achieved. The actual achievements of man are of
no interest to the reptiles - and besides it was the reptiles who were
responsible for these achievements themselves. The reptiles are capable
of building spaceships that can travel way beyond our solar system so
consider just how disinterested they were when (with their unseen
scientific help), the human race briefly stuck a tin can on the moon.
The reptiles manipulate history and politics to make us think we are a
great people achieving great things. Our history though is a hoax. A
myth. We might as well have been playing a video game for all we
actually achieved.

The goal of the human race in throwing off
the shackles of our reptile masters is to take the steering wheel of
destiny for ourselves. The human race would be capable of so much more
if we could usurp the reptiles who pose as our leaders, politicians,
business people, bankers, media moguls, and even our celebrities. If
the great deception of the reptiles was made public then we could seize
the Earth back for ourselves and escape from this alternative reptile
controlled reality that we find ourselves living in. The reptiles would
be greatly outnumbered if the truth came to light. Their power would
fade very quickly. It would not be easy and one could not accurately
predict how they might react and what counter measures they might
enforce but the alternative is continued slavery and so we really have
no choice. We must fight back against these shadow puppet masters who
have dominated us for far too long.


THE VISITORS

To
go back to the beginning of this warning, David Icke believes the
elites of the world are in reality blood drinking reptilians disguised
as human beings. You will doubtless have encountered David Icke at some
point perhaps by reading one of his books or watching him interviewed
on television. Now, David Icke has many theories about the world. Some
of these theories are absolutely barking mad. He claims, for example,
that the recent pandemic virus doesn't exist and that any vaccine would
be laced with nanotechnology so the reptiles could control us. I can
assure you that the virus does exist and the reptiles have no need for
nanotechnology to control us. The virus was a natural event that the
reptiles took advantage of. How? That's easy. The medical companies
they run could have released an antidote almost immediately but they
wanted a lockdown to harm small businesses. The reptiles want a world
where corporations make all the money and they have gone a very large
way to achieving that.

The truly ironic thing about David Icke
is that his Reptilian Elite conspiracy, which, on the face of it, is
his maddest theory, is actually the one with the most truth! that's
exactly how the world of conspiracy theories works. The more bonkers
the theory the less likely it is to be believed and the more likely it
is to be true. There is substantial evidence that this (on the face of
it) incredible reptilian theory is true. However, it goes way beyond
anything that even David Icke suspected. David Icke got a lot right but
he also got a lot wrong. David Icke claims that human beings were the
result of breeding experiments conducted by the Anunnaki/Archons
hundreds of thousands of years ago. The Anunnaki or Archons, according
to Icke, derive from the constellation Draco. He is only partially
right in these claims. The only bit he is right about is that they are
aliens.

The reptilian aliens are actually known as the Vortex
and originate from Kepler-22b (which they call, as far as one can ever
really hope to translate their language, Vanglour). Kepler-22b, also
known by its Kepler object of interest designation KOI-087.01, is an
extrasolar planet orbiting within the habitable zone of the Sun-like
star Kepler-22. Kepler-22b is located about 620 light-years (190 pc)
from Earth in the constellation of Cygnus. The surface temperature of
this planet is exceptionally hot by our standards but these reptilians
have adapted to cope with the warm conditions. The Vortex are more
advanced than humans and devised a way to use wormholes to travel large
distances through the void of space. They have small spaceships which
are sufficient to navigate the journey (the length of which is
obviously greatly mitigated by these worm holes) from their own planet
to Earth. 

The Vortex ships are fairly small (they are - to use
Star Trek as an analogy - more like shuttlecraft than the Starship
Enterprise) and can carry about a dozen people at most. The Vortex do
not especially enjoy space travel (in the same way that human beings
find long haul flights tedious) and their ships are built for
sturdiness rather than comfort. They do not need to carry vast amounts
of Vortex reptiles to Earth because they have been coming here for
centuries and steadily built their numbers up over hundreds of years.
One must always bear in mind that the Vortex are not soldiers or a race
that thrives on adventure. The best description for them would be
administrators. They do not seek the limelight. They are happy to be
the power behind the scenes. 

Even with the use of wormholes,
it still takes the reptiles months to reach Earth from their home
planet. It is not a quick journey but it is made considerably easier by
their use of wormholes. What exactly are wormholes? 'Imagine if we
could hop over to our nearest massive galaxy neighbour Andromeda and
check out what our Milky Way looks like from the outside,' rote the
Scientific American website. 'Or, want to know if the recently
discovered Earth-like exoplanet is habitable? Send a probe over to
check! The main challenge to space exploration has never been our
imagination, or even our ability to come up with new technologies to
make space flight possible, but the vastness of space. It took 9.5
years for the New Horizons spacecraft just to get to Pluto which is
still within our solar system. The nearest star (after our Sun) is more
than 26 trillion miles away! Wouldn’t it be convenient if the universe
offered us a shortcut?

'Theoretical physicists have hypothesized
the existence of such shortcuts through spacetime since the 1930s,
originally calling them white holes and eventually Einstein-Rosen
bridges. A white hole acts like the reverse of a black hole by emitting
energy while not allowing anything to enter. (Black holes, of course,
allow matter and energy to enter but, much like the Hotel California,
once you enter, you can never leave.) Since the name “Einstein-Rosen
bridges” is a bit dry, they became more commonly known as wormholes.
You can picture a wormhole as a kind of tunnel that connects two points
in spacetime. That tunnel could be a straight chute or take a more
winding path. If the wormhole is "traversable" it acts as a shortcut
through spacetime, connecting two points that would otherwise be far
apart. Wormholes could connect different spots within a single universe
or they can connect different universes.

'The most common way
wormholes are depicted is to imagine you are holding a piece of paper
that represents normal space. Think of traveling through space as
traveling along the sheet of paper. Now mark a point at each end and
bend the piece of paper in half, bringing those two points together but
without letting them touch. If you were to travel in normal space (i.e.
along the sheet of paper) the trip from one of your marks to the other
would be longer than if there were a tunnel or a "wormhole" connecting
the two points on the paper through the empty space between them.'

The
reptile craft are apparent to our radar and satellite networks but as
the Vortex control these networks their presence is not reported. Many
of the UFO sightings that people film and put on YouTube are actually
reptile shuttlecraft preparing to make a landing on Earth. The craft
have a stealth system but they usually turn it off before landing. The
Vortex are very relaxed about the UFO industry. No one has ever managed
to film a Vortex shuttle in crystal clarity or close up. Your typical
UFO film usually amounts to a couple of lights bobbing up and down far
away in the distance. The reptiles therefore need not worry themselves
about any indisputable evidence because, when it comes to UFOs, none
has ever been presented. As we shall see later on in the book, this is
because the Vortex suppress the real evidence. 

The reptile
home planet of the Vortex is surprisingly minimalist by Earth
standards. Despite their advanced technology, the Vortex reptiles do
not build vast cities or motorways. Many of their dwellings are
underground. The reptile aliens have become highly advanced at building
underground homes and bases and enjoy these cool subterranean refuges
from the hostile nature of their climate. They have built many secret
underground bases on Earth too as a place where they can be themselves
and relax on their adopted planet. The Vortex are not ostentatious by
nature. It is the acquisition and ownership of wealth that gives them
satisfaction - not spending money or living a lavish lifestyle. 

If
you gave an average human being half a billion dollars the first thing
they would do is buy a ridiculous car they didn't really need. In no
time at all they would spending money as if it was water. The Vortex
reptiles are not like this. They enjoy looking at a bank statement far
more than they do spending money. You might say they are the Scrooges
of the cosmos. The native planet of the reptiles is a fairly controlled
sort of society. They enjoy financial one upmanship and have rivalries
but they are remarkably united. There are no wars and the reptiles like
to live a relaxed peaceful sort of life. When they come to Earth though
it is rather like being in a theme park for them. They genuinely enjoy
having this strange playground where they can essentially do whatever
they want. 

The Vortex reptiles are very difficult for us to
understand because they are, well, alien! They don't share the human
weakness for ego, vanity, and attention. If you give a human being
access to a sophisticated computer network platform they will
immediately begin festooning it with photographs of themselves and
pictures of what they are about to eat for their dinner. The Vortex
find this behaviour primitive, egotistical, shallow, and baffling. Now,
some of the reptiles do have what you might describe as an ego but it
is not really of the attention seeking kind. Their egos are more
concerned with power and status. The fact that the reptiles mask their
true identity and take on human 'characters' is the ultimate testament
to their lack of a human style ego.

The Vortex, with their
remarkable intellects and technology, have been on Earth for many
centuries. Their purpose on Earth is to shape the planet to their own
ends and exert absolute control. They have already gone a great way to
achieving these ends. They are influential in politics, finance,
entertainment, and all the major institutions of the world. They
created capitalism and have manipulated human beings into maintaining
practices and customs (like war, slavery, and animal slaughter) that
should have been consigned to history a very long time ago. This book
is an explosive and important document that should not be disregarded.
It exposes the biggest secret in the world. 

The reptiles were
behind the mightiest empires on Earth that flourished and then fell at
a time of their choosing. Many famous historical figures were reptiles
without us even knowing. At some early stage of their stewardship of
the Earth, the reptiles decided to disguise themselves as humans and
become elusive. The evidence of their existence though still remains
apparent - if we could only open our eyes and take a good look around
us. Cave murals, serpent Gods, alien symbols, technological
breakthroughs, and ancient metals that are not of this planet. We are
foolish to dismiss and ignore this evidence. We do this at our peril
and the cost is our freedom.

I have spoken to a conspiracy
theorist who discovered elaborate reptile murals in underground caves
in the county of Kent in England. These murals depict reptile humanoids
dressed as astronauts and having fruit and meat placed at their feet.
To our ancient ancestors the reptiles would have been Gods from the
stars. It appears to be uncertain if the reptiles have always operated
strictly behind the scenes. There may have been a time when they were
more 'hands on' and took more of an active and open role in human
affairs. You can be sure that we can thank the reptiles for the wheel
and fire. The great technological leaps of man were all the work of the
reptiles. It was the Vortex who gave us the power of flight and created
the industrial revolution. 


THE PROBLEM WITH 'THAT' OTHER CONSPIRACY THEORIST

David
Icke used texts such as the Nag Hammadi and the Dead Sea Scrolls to
find evidence for his lizard theory. In his books and talks, Icke has
said that these lizards are higher vibrational beings of frequency.
This is patently not true. The reptiles do not operate on other
frequencies or dimensions. The Vortex do not have access to Stranger
Things type upside down dimensions nor do they imprison the human race
in a computer simulation. These fantastical flourishes to the Icke
theory are unnecessary. The basic component of Icke's work (that the
world is secretly run by cunning reptiles) is true and one doesn't need
to embellish this basic fact. David Icke is like a chef who adds too
many spices to competent dish or a painter who just can't stop himself
from adding too many colours and daubings to a painting that is
perfectly fine as it is. 

David Icke has suggested that these
lizards have used the bloodlines of wealthy and important families to
maintain their grip on the world. This is not really true. The lizards
do not breed with humans nor do they create hybrids. They don't really
need to do this. They simply take on the appearance of humans and are
then manipulated into a position of vast wealth, power, and influence.
One must remember, and this has never been mentioned in any book as far
as I can recall and so constitutes a glaring lack of insight, that the
reptiles use android duplicates to pose as humans too. These duplicates
are very sophisticated and if you encountered one you would have no
idea that they are not human. They are entirely convincing. The android
duplicates are often used to pose as family members and relatives, even
children, of human disguised reptiles to make them more convincing.

Now,
you might ask why the reptiles don't use the android duplicates to run
the world for them and save themselves a lot of work in the process.
This is simply not their style. There are strict Vortex laws which
prohibit duplicates from having any freedom of expression or to much
responsibility. The android duplicates are not really what you would
describe as artificial intelligence. The best analogy to use would be
to think of them as remote controlled. There is a Vortex base computer
connected to each of these duplicates and their movements, words, and
actions are programmed and manipulated by the reptile technicians. The
duplicates have no free will. If the link to the reptile computer
centre was disconnected these duplicates would essentially be lifelike
waxworks. 

None of these duplicates has even been noticed by a
human being. If an android duplicate needs a medical check (for human
cover) they will have a reptile doctor. If they have to get married or
take a job other duplicates or reptiles will pose as spouses or
employers. The whole network of reptile deception is remarkably deep
and interconnected. It creates a huge wall or maze which human
perception simply doesn't seem to notice. The infiltration of society
by these reptiles and duplicates goes beyond specific crucial spheres
of society like politics, finance, media, religion, and military
technology. 

The reptilians are all over the place and yet we
are largely unaware of their existence. They run the corporations and
control the film industry and sport. They control everything that is
important to society and the running of Earth. American capitalism is a
direct invention of the Vortex. Take American corporations. They want
to own everything. If anyone else is making any money it drives them
insane. If a rival company emerges they simply try and buy it. They
want a total monopoly on their field. This is the Vortex way. 

David
Icke's message is vast and complicated but he is basically saying that
our perception of the world is clouded by an alien signal which creates
a Matrix like simulation. This prevents us from seeing the world as it
truly is and fighting back against our oppressors (the reptilian
Illuminati). This is not actually true and the Vortex do not use
vibrations or dimensions to hide themselves. Just as the Vortex are
more advanced in the realm of technology they are also more advanced in
the art of special effects, disguise, and make-up. They have developed
a remarkable way to disguise themselves on Earth - adapting their true
form (which is a green humanoid lizard) with realistic human 'cover'.
Think of the way the android exoskeletons in the Terminator films are
imbued with flesh and blood so they can appear human and blend in. The
Vortex practice a less crude (and much less painful) version of the
same process.

If you met a human disguised reptile you would
have no idea that they were not human. They have mastered most Earth
customs and can be friendly and witty (though this is all an act - the
Vortex are not especially warm or witty as a race at all). The Vortex
have studied our creative arts for centuries and are adept at posing as
singers, actors, broadcasters, even comedians. One might say that in
doing this they are actors playing a part. They would see it in a
different way though. They see themselves more as spies rather than
actors. They are secret agents using deception and cover to achieve
their mission. The mission is to keep the Earth moving in the direction
they want. This means greed, environmental destruction for profit,
animal slaughter, war, famine, disease. All of these things are good
for business.

You may be wondering why, if the Vortex run this
planet, they don't seem to care about its environment long term. The
truth is they do care but believe they have the technology to reverse
any grave damage at a time of their choosing. If you have watched the
film Star Trek II: The Wrath of Khan you will remember the Genesis
project - a special device that can an inhabitable planet habitable.
The reptiles have this type of technology and should they ever need to
use it to save the Earth they would. Meanwhile though they are happy to
destroy rainforests and kill the native creatures of this planet to run
up a profit.

The Vortex mission on Earth is not exactly an asset
stripping operation. There is very little they can transport back to
their own planet and very little they actually need. The one commodity
they would like to export is water but this is obviously a logistical
impossibility. The reptiles on Earth work as much as anything for their
own prestige. The more they achieve on Earth in terms of wealth and
power then the more their stock and status on their own planet
increases. The reptile population on their native planet is not known
exactly but it could potentially rival our own. For this reason it
would impractical to ever consider moving all of the Vortex to Earth
and it's not something they would ever consider anyway. They love their
own planet and see Earth as a colony. The reptiles on Earth think of
themselves as being on a business trip. Many enjoy their time on Earth
and partake in Earth pleasures like alcohol and the arts. 

Rest
assured though, that if the reptiles ever found us surplus to
requirements or wanted us gone they would be ruthless in this mission.
They would simply release a lethal pathogen that could wipe us out.
Though such action may be unlikely in the medium term the actions of
the reptiles remain unpredictable. They are coldly indifferent to us at
best. This is why we must take action now before it is too late. We
must expose the reptile conspiracy and strike before they can take any
dire action or reinforce their (already strong) position on Earth. It
is important that we prepare for this battle now while we still have
time. We must protect the underdogs in society. The small businessman
(or woman), the poor, downtrodden, and dispossessed. It is in these
areas where humans are struggling against an enemy they do not even
know exists. 

What we also need is for more writers and
conspiracy theorists to come forward and expose the reptile conspiracy.
David Icke must not be left to fight this battle alone. One problem
with the work of David Icke is his torturous insistence on trying to
connect every conspiracy theory known to man. David Icke too often
tries to connect all the dots when it would be simpler to simply to
mark out a straight line. The reptiles are here and in charge of the
planet. Those are the basic facts we have to focus on. There is no need
to complicate matters with fanciful ideas about consciousness or living
in the Matrix. These are just distractions. 

My own belief is
that David Icke should just focus on the reptilian elite theory and
leave his more esoteric ideas in his head. This is not a time to muddle
people with too much information. We need to be straight and to the
point. If anyone chooses not to believe us we have to simply keep
arguing our case through powers of persuasion and reason. We must
present all of the evidence that we have found and hope that the human
race begins to take notice. 

The problem with David Icke's work
is that it contains a number of things which are easily disproven - and
therefore makes his reptile conspiracy theory all the more difficult to
swallow. Take, for example, his assertion that the moon is an
artificial construct and essentially a space station. This is patently
nonsense and something which simply distracts from his otherwise
interesting observations. Of course the moon is not a space station!
This is a preposterous theory that does the reputation of David Icke no
favours whatsoever. To support his thesis that the moon is artificial,
David Icke often cites a 1970 article from the Russian Academy of
Science titled 'Is the moon the creation of alien intelligence?' 

In
this article Mikhail Vasin and Alexander Shcherbakov wrote - 'What we
have here is a very ancient spaceship, the interior of which was filled
with fuel for the engines, materials and appliances for repair work,
navigation, instruments, observation equipment and all manner of
machinery... in other words, everything necessary to enable this
"caravelle of the Universe" to serve as a kind of Noah’s Ark of
intelligence, perhaps even as the home of a whole civilization
envisaging a prolonged (thousands of millions of years) existence and
long wanderings through space (thousands of millions of miles).' David
Icke seems unaware that Soviet (Vortex) propaganda at the time loved
the ancient astronaut theory because they believed it undermined
Western religion. The Soviets didn't really believe the moon was
artificial. Mikhail Vasin and Alexander Shcherbakov were simply part of
a fake propaganda exercise. 

Can you see how the reptiles have
used the ancient astronaut theory as a means of distraction and
deception? This theory is no theory. It is true and the real legend of
the Vortex. They were the ancient astronauts who meddled with the
development of the human race. The ancient astronaut theory is the real
story of the Vortex reptiles. No wonder then that reptile propaganda
has consigned the ancient astronaut theory to the margins of science
and history. They have managed to push this very important and very
real study to the fringes of academia. To even broach this subject is
to be considered a crackpot and crank. This is why the Vortex created
the concept of Pseudoscience. 

'A pseudoscience,' wrote Chem 1,
'is a belief or process which masquerades as science in an attempt to
claim a legitimacy which it would not otherwise be able to achieve on
its own terms; it is often known as fringe- or alternative 
science. The most important of its defects is usually the lack of the
carefully controlled and thoughtfully interpreted experiments which
provide the foundation of the natural sciences and which contribute to
their advancement.' Through Vortex manipulation the ancient astronaut
theory is consigned to the field of things like astrology, crop
circles, bigfoot, and the Loch Ness Monster. The Vortex are masters at
covering their own tracks and casting ridicule upon anyone who
threatens to expose their presence. It has been a masterful piece of
manipulation and spin. 

You may ask if the early eighties
televisions miniseries (and later short lived TV show) V played a part
in the reptilian conspiracy theory. For those who are unfamiliar with
V, this was a sci-fi show where aliens arrived on Earth in huge flying
saucers. The aliens are humanoid in appearance and seem friendly and
generous. They offer their technology in exchange for water and
establish a presence on Earth. However, in no time at all they have
established a fascist dictatorship (complete with Hitler youth style
human youth wing) and control the world through stealth, diplomacy, and
cunning rather than force. The aliens in V have a very big secret that
is only known by the human resistance movement. They are really green
skinned reptiles disguised as humans. Not only that but they are
harvesting human beings for food. 

Many believe that David
Icke's reptile theory was a result of watching V (or maybe something
like Doctor Who - who knows?) in the 1980s. They presumed he had simply
stolen the idea and adapted it to his books to make his thesis more
commercial and entertaining. You could say this is a little conspiracy
theory in and of itself. This is, I believe, unfair. I genuinely
believe that David Icke believes in his reptile theory. I don't believe
he conjured it all up to sell books. Some people wonder if David Icke
actually believes any of the stuff he says or writes. Could he simply
be a fraud wittingly spinning conspiracies to make money? This would
put Icke in the category of bogus psychic mediums. The consensus seems
to be though that Icke is genuine. His stage and interview persona is
not an act. Whether you believe what he says is true or not is up to
you but you can't accuse Icke of being half-hearted or insincere. 

Davd
Icke's act can't be false because he has stumbled across the biggest
conspiracy in the world. The presence of aliens in our midst. David
Icke has (if we ignore his Matrix simulation) hit the bullseye. Some
wonder if David Icke is a plant by the reptiles. Could he be a reptile
himself? This is an amusing and interesting theory but I don't believe
there is any evidence for this. I have attended a lecture by David Icke
and I watched him very carefully for the several hours that the lecture
lasted. I saw no signs of doubt from Icke. No sense that he was acting
or posing as a human character. I saw no yellow tint to this eyes or
any sign of non human body language. I am convinced that David Icke is
a human being. He really was a BBC sorts presenter and commentator. He
really was a goalkeeper. His background is legit and human. 


VORTEX MANIPULATION

An
interesting question to ask is this - what did the Vortex reptiles
think of V and was any subtext or significance intended? Where the
similarities to the real life reptile conspiracy purely coincidental?
The answer to this question is simple. V was conceived and written by
alien reptiles. They control the television industry. They knew that by
depicting the reptile conspiracy as sci-fi escapism it would lose its
currency as a real life conspiracy. Anyone who now proposes a reptile
conspiracy is accused of stealing from a work of pure fiction. If one
does a web search for the reptile conspiracy one of the first things
you will encounter is one of the characters from V with their human
mask slipping to reveal sinister green lizard skin. This is classic
Vortex manipulation. They connect the real conspiracy of their
existence to a sci-fi television show! We immediately connect the two
and so disregard the truth. That is our great mistake (although
obviously brilliant strategy on the part of the reptiles).

One
might ask why the reptiles, if they already control many of the major
institutions of the world and have superior technology, don't simply
reveal themselves and take control of the Earth by force. The truth is
this simply isn't their style. They do not want the logistical
complications of a military occupation and they do not have the numbers
necessary to do this. Yes, their military technology, if deployed,
would neutralise the armed forces of the world but only after much
destruction and damage. Why fight the people of Earth when they already
control them? The reptiles much prefer things as they are. They
currently enjoy a peaceful and lucrative dominion over earth affairs
without the messy business of having to wage war or quash resistance
movements. They would prefer not to reveal themselves and thus far this
hasn't been necessary. 

We have to remember that the Vortex are
not soldiers. They are simply masters of manipulation. They derive
great pleasure and satisfaction in secretly presiding over a race that
outnumbers them (on Earth) by several billion. How can you resist an
invasion when you don't even know the invasion has happened? That is
the masterstroke of the reptiles. Fighting the reptiles is like having
a fistfight with a ghost. We would be swinging punches without knowing
where the target was. It can be done though. The aim of any human
resistance would primarily be to neutralise the reptiles in their
highest posts. This would essentially mean that the major governments
of the world would have to topple and be replaced by people who could
prove they were human. This process would also have to take place in
institutions like the UN, NATO, the European Union, the IMF, and spy
agencies. 

This would be no easy task I concede but the dominoes have to toppled if we are to regain control of the Earth.

It
is not known exactly how long the reptiles have been on Earth but our
ancient worship of serpent and dragon Gods suggests it has been for a
very long time indeed. The reptiles were almost certainly the
architects behind the Roman and British Empires. They were behind the
huge technological advances of Earth. They created the first jet planes
and invented stealth technology. They gave us the internet and rocket
technology. They have been gently gently prodding man towards the
future but never too fast. They retain their most wondrous technology
for themselves - lest they should ever need to use it on us. 

Secret
human bases like AREA 51 are controlled by the Vortex. It is here that
they test aircraft which are decades ahead of known human technology.
It is important for the Vortex that the countries they control retain a
military edge over the less developed countries that they have chosen
to plunder. The Cold war was purely a Vortex invention. The tension it
created allowed the Vortex establishment to make huge sums of money
from arms contracts. There was never any danger of the nukes actually
flying though. The reptiles would never have allowed this to happen. It
is somewhat ironic that the greatest nuclear failsafe and deterrent
turned out to be the aliens secretly in our midst! However, one should
remember that it was the reptiles who gave us this nuclear technology
in the first place. They have constantly manipulated man to be in
thrall to weapons and war. The true inclination of man (which they and
WE have suppressed) is to be peaceful and live as one united people in
harmony. 

The legendary Atlantis, which was once the main
reptile base on Earth, was first spoken of in Plato's dialogues Timaeus
and Critias. "For it is related in our records how once upon a time
your State stayed the course of a mighty host, which, starting from a
distant point in the Atlantic ocean, was insolently advancing to attack
the whole of Europe, and Asia to boot. For the ocean there was at that
time navigable; for in front of the mouth which you Greeks call, as you
say, 'the pillars of Heracles,' there lay an island which was larger
than Libya and Asia together; and it was possible for the travellers of
that time to cross from it to the other islands, and from the islands
to the whole of the continent over against them which encompasses that
veritable ocean. For all that we have here, lying within the mouth of
which we speak, is evidently a haven having a narrow entrance; but that
yonder is a real ocean, and the land surrounding it may most rightly be
called, in the fullest and truest sense, a continent. Now in this
island of Atlantis there existed a confederation of kings, of great and
marvellous power, which held sway over all the island, and over many
other islands also and parts of the continent." There is considerable
evidence that Atlantis was no myth but a reptile undersea base that
humans once became vaguely aware of.

Atlantis would have been
used as a secret staging post for the Vortex presence of Earth. At this
base (which would have been a scientific and technological wonder akin
to magic compared to human society), reptiles would have been taught
about Earth culture and been given titles and missions. Atlantis has
never been found because not only is it deep beneath the ocean but also
uses stealth technology that is so advanced even the human society of
today could not replicate or decipher it. It is not known if the
reptiles still use Atlantis to this day but the remnants of the city
are almost certainly still there. The need for a huge base like
Atlantis became less pronounced when the reptiles began to establish
other secret bases on Earth. 

The reptiles are currently in the
process of creating a new Cold War between China and the United States
so that they can continue to make money from the arms contractors in
both countries. Since China will eventually have a much bigger economy
than the United States and be able to substantially increase the size
of their armed forces one can see how lucrative this will be in the
long term. The United States, guided by its Vortex masters, will
attempt to keep up in this arms race and vast sums of money will be
spent. This is how the Vortex have made money empires and great powers
for centuries. They let them rise and fall at a time of their choosing.


It should be noted that the wealth a reptile builds up on Earth
is transferable to their native planet. This works like a
cryptocurrency. It's like electronic money. This is one of the
motivations for reptiles to run amok in the capitalist system they have
set up on Earth. If a reptile becomes fabulously rich on Earth then
they are immediately fabulously rich on their native planet. Many
reptiles live on Earth for decades or even centuries and then go and
retire back on Vanglour. One of the few Earth resources the reptiles
are interested in is diamonds. They will often send diamonds back to
Vanglour. The reptile aliens are fascinated by diamonds and precious
stones because they don't really have anything like this on their home
planet. 

The reptiles have flourished because to draw attention
to them is to be ridiculed. This is exactly what happened to David
Icke. David Icke is considered by most people to be a fruitcake because
of his belief that alien lizards secretly run the world. This is the
price he has paid for telling the truth. You might wonder why the
reptiles simply don't silence David icke if he is drawing attention to
them. Well, Icke has never really been a danger to them because, like
all conspiracy theorists, he operates on the fringes of discourse. Icke
was sunk right from the start when he declared himself the Son of God
and made a disastrous appearance on a chat show where the host Terry
Wogan destroyed Icke with his wit. This is exactly why I would be loath
to appear on a chat show myself. It is too soon for such a move. There
is too much to lose. 

The reptiles were satisfied that Icke
would never pose a threat to them and they were confident that his
message had enough flaws to keep their secrets locked in the dark. The
reptiles are happy for David Icke to make money from his lectures and
books. They don't really care. As they control the media they can also
portray Icke as an anti-Semite and say that he means Jews rather than
lizards. In this, Icke has done himself no favours over his Rothchilds
obsession. A common theme of conspiracy theories is the Jewish banker
conspiracy. This is a racist myth. There is no Jewish banker
conspiracy. The only financial conspiracy is the Vortex banker
conspiracy. Most major central banks in the world are run by alien
reptiles. 

The presence of the reptiles on Earth is most easily
revealed by the study of pyramids - which the Vortex built themselves.
The native language of the Vortex is gibberish to us and expressed
through symbols rather than what we would describe as words. There are
symbols in the pyramids which are clearly alien. This amused the
reptiles - the thought that they had left clues we might never crack.
These lizard symbols are all around the secret areas of these
remarkable and ancient structures. It has been suggested by a
conspiracy theorist I know that the ancient stone sites on Earth are
aligned in a way that provides a star map to the wormhole the reptiles
use to travel to and from Earth. This theory is of course impossible to
prove because we (as of yet) do not exactly know where this wormhole
is. We know though that the wormhole exists so this stone theory is not
completely outlandish. Ancient cave murals have clearly depicted crude
illustrations of the stars and a wormhole. 

It seems that the
first reptiles on Earth actually tried to tell the humans from whence
they had come. They were no doubt satisfied that this primitive
civilisation wouldn't have the faintest idea what a wormhole was - let
alone the ability to actually travel there or deduce where these Gods
from the stars came from. Many centuries on though this has changed. If
the human race was able to seize control of the planet again and access
the technology available we would be able to send probes in search of
this wormhole. The human race would be able to explore the cosmos -
just as the Vortex have done. If we were able to expose the reptiles
and make them flee the planet (no easy task I'll grant you) then we
could take full control of their radar and satellite systems and keep a
vigilant watch lest they should return. If anyone in authority was
suspicious we could perform medical tests that would quickly prove if
they were human, reptile, or android. 

What if we able to free
ourselves of the reptiles but retained some of the secrets of their
technology? We could use it to feed everyone and cure disease. We could
even reprogram the androids to work for us. We could reverse engineer
Vortex spacecraft and also search for their secret bases. Think of the
wonders that await us if we could gain access to the Vortex bases. We
might even be able to find Atlantis. Such a scenario might sound like a
fantasy right now but it could possible one day. 


THE REALITY OF THE SITUATION

There
is no alien signal from Jupiter blocking our reality. The reptiles are
more prosaic. They are not dimensional beings. They do not drink blood.
The reptiles are simply voracious capitalists who do not share the
human capacity for compassion, kindness, and generosity. The reptiles
are happy for humans to be killed in wars and terrorist attacks which
they have orchestrated. They could cure human diseases but choose not
to because they control the medical companies who make money from
illness. The reptiles want to establish an interstellar Empire and
Earth is simply the first staging post. The Vortex are constantly
sending probes and scout ships through wormholes in search of new
civilisations to plunder and rule by stealth - just as they done on
Earth. 

The Vortex, despite what anyone might claim, are the
only alien species to have visited the Earth. Earth is the only planet
with intelligent life that the Vortex have ever found. They have
discovered planets with bacteria and even primitive sea life but Earth
is the only intelligent civilisation. You could say that Earth is
something of a protectorate to the Vortex. It is their most prized
possession. UFOs are mostly a natural phenomena. The Vortex have
occasionally staged a few hoaxes though. They created the myth of
Majestic 12 (supposedly a UFO committee set up by President Truman).
The idea was basically disinformation. They want rational people to
think that governments are covering up secret technology. This means
that rational people are far less likely to believe in aliens. The
famous Roswell UFO crash was actually a decloaked Vortex stealth ship
that crashed by accident. The reptiles created the myth of Roswell -
which was in turn explained away as a weather balloon. 

The
Vortex would dearly love to find other civilisations in the universe to
conquer. They would never be interested in a friendship or partnership
though with other civilisations. You could describe the Vortex as space
racists. They generally look down upon the human race. They consider us
to be grossly inferior and would never willingly allow a situation
where we controlled our own destiny. The Vortex control NASA and would
never allow the human race to become aware of alien life - even if a
message or signal was picked up. If the human race deduced that there
were aliens out there somewhere this would make the possibility of
aliens visiting Earth (or even being ON Earth) more plausible and
therefore be something that the Vortex would not like to happen. 

There
is one big giveaway when it comes to technology and the reptile
conspiracy. Consider this, in the 1960s, NASA put men on the moon.
Consider how primitive computers in the 1960s were. The entire computer
power of NASA in the 1960s would be made to look ridiculous by a
child's iPhone today. If they could land me on the moon in the 1960s
why are there not bases on the moon and Mars today? Shouldn't going to
the moon in 2022 be as easy as taking a long haul flight? The
technology and computers we have today are like something out of Star
Trek compared to the 1960s. The Vortex created the moon landing. NASA
would not have been capable of doing this themselves. The astronauts
would have fried in a radiation belt were it not for secret Vortex
metals that were used on the moon shuttle. 

The Vortex do not
indulge moon bases and space exploration because it bores them and they
don't want man to venture out into the stars. The greatest fear of the
Vortex is that an independent Earth who have space faring technology
would find the wormholes they use to travel through space. Their very
existence and presence would exposed. The Vortex would never allow that
to happen. They allowed man to satiate a desire to land on the moon but
they have not allowed any major space exploration since then. The
probes we send into space are all controlled by the Vortex and the
pictures they send back are often faked. 

One question I have
been asked about the reptile conspiracy is if there have ever been
reptiles who became sympathetic to Earth and decided to become a
traitor to Vanglour. I am afraid to say that I have never heard of any
instance of this. The reptiles seem remarkably unified and disciplined
when it comes to their loyalty and missions. Any reptile who so much as
thought of treason (let alone carried it out) would be sent to the
slave labour mines of Vanglour. They would be severely punished for any
disloyalty. The concepts of treason and double agents are fairly alien
to the reptiles. They have criminals on their own planet but the crimes
are usually financial or land disputes. This is I suspect why they
enjoy Earth so much. The Vortex on Earth are encouraged to participate
in financial crimes. This is their modus operandi. 

The
reptiles use a form of the dark web to communicate amongst themselves
over large distances. This is a shadow web far beyond what we know as
the dark web. Only Vortex technology can activate and access this deep
web. This version of the web uses the Vortex language and would be
meaningless to any human who stumbled across it. It is very rare for
human eyes to chance upon this reptile web but it has happened. A
computer hacker who worked for MI6 once told me that he caught a
fleeting glimpse of the Vortex web. Deducing that he had stumbled
across something that he clearly wasn't supposed to see, he turned off
the computer and swiftly moved to another part of the building lest he
should appear suspicious. The question we ask ourselves here is why a
computer in the MI6 building was equipped with Vortex technology. The
answer is obvious. The reptiles control most of the major intelligence
agencies in the world. 

In addition to the reptile dark web,
the Vortex, as we have noted, have a number of secret underground
bases. They also use masonic lodges to hold conferences. In these
secret bases they eat raw meat and listen to Vortex opera. Human slaves
sometimes work at these bases and although they have their memories
wiped when they leave some of these human slaves have retained fleeting
snatches of their time in the base and spoken of what they saw. The
reptiles know that these tales will never be believed. David Icke has
faced this very problem. If you try to warn people about the reptiles
you are immediately dismissed as a crank. 

In the 1930s in
California, a man named L. Macklin, who was a Native American from the
Hopi tribe, said there was a Hopi legend about an underground city in
the area (blocked off by rubbed caverns) that was created by a race
known as the Lizard People. The Lizard People supposedly live in
caverns inside Mount Shasta. What Macklin and his people had actually
stumbled across was an underground Vortex base. It was easy for the
Vortex to rubbish these claims as fantasy and Indian legends but it
does illustrate just what a fine line the reptiles walk in their grand
deception. They are all around us and often close at hand but we simply
refuse to open our eyes and see the evidence that is sometimes right
before us. 

The reptiles control around 80% of the wealth on
our planet. They control most of the gold supplies and dominate the
world of technology and inventions. They control Hollywood, Bollywood,
the Japanese car industry, and the British music industry. This is only
the tip of the iceberg. They control everything of importance. This
quest for power and influence is their greatest obsession but it could
ultimately be their biggest weakness. They will never stop in their
efforts to control everything. This makes them easier to spot. Anyone
of extreme wealth or importance is more likely than not to be a reptile
alien. Always remember this. That's the basic starting point for the
reptilian elite theory. Do not trust anyone who has more money than
they can ever spend. Do not trust anyone who pompously lusts for power
and always thinks they know best. 

Not all of the reptiles on
Earth are apparent but it is possible to deduce many of them. There is,
if you look hard enough, a plastic quality to their faces and a yellow
tint to their eyes that surfaces from time to time. One must be very
patient though and study many hours of footage to notice this. The
institutions that the reptiles control are largely as you would expect.
The IMF, the United Nations, the European Union, the Trilateral
Commission, Bilderberg, and many more. Most major nations in the world
have had a reptile leader without the population being aware of this.
The reptiles in their true form are dark green and have yellow eyes.
They are not giants or shapeshifters. They are roughly the same size as
us. Their shape is very humanoid save for a slight squareness of the
head. They are not physically stronger than us but their skin is
tougher. 

The Vortex reptiles are more resistant to injury and
disease and live much longer than humans. This is why they can afford
to play the long game. Their concept of time is very different to ours.
They look upon a century in the same way that we would a couple of
years. A reptile will often reach the age of one hundred before they
even decide on a career. The Vortex do not operate an open door policy
when it comes to who they decide to send to Earth. You must be chosen
by a stringent reptile selection committee. It is impossible to
transport large numbers of reptiles to Earth from their home planet but
over the centuries they have built up a substantial and very
influential presence on Earth. It is estimated that around 2% of the
world's population is reptile. That means there are about 140 million
alien reptiles on Earth. 

Reptiles, contrary to what David Icke
claims, do not breed with humans or create hybrids. That would be
impossible. They stick to their kind but do (as we have discussed) use
android duplicates to pose as fake family members. This is especially
useful for alien politicians who need the 'cover' of a family to appear
normal and trustworthy. Despite the vast presence of these alien
reptiles in our midst, most of the people on Earth are sleepwalking
through life and unaware of this covert presence in our major
institutions. 

How do we depose the reptiles? That is not an
easy question to answer. We must simply be more suspicious of those
that run our lives. Tax dodging corporations, undemocratic, politicians
bureaucrats and bankers who make the rich richer and the poor poorer,
war mongers, dictators. These are all classic reptile tropes and where
these practices exist you will not have to look too far for a green
reptile hand pulling the strings. Watch closely for the yellow tint in
the eyes and be distrustful of authority. We must let the reptiles know
we are onto them. Once that happens their covert grip on our planet
will finally begin to lose its grasp. 

Given that there are
millions of alien reptiles on Earth posing as human beings, a
comprehensive list is all but impossible. Many reptiles operate behind
the scenes and are certainly not what you would describe as famous.
There is a good chance that you have met a Vortex reptile in real life
without knowing it. They might be your boss at work or a neighbour in
your street. You might simply have walked passed one in a city street
or shop. So while most reptiles have managed to mask their true
identity this is not the case with all reptiles. The reptile aliens who
are easiest to spot are obviously those in the public eye. Politicians,
the owners of corporations, celebrities, and central bankers. Once we
scrutinise these areas the reptiles are much easier to spot. We can
deduce which positions would be crucial for the Vortex to have control
of and then quickly see evidence of public figures who are (once you
know how to look for the clues) patently reptile aliens. 


REPTILE CRIMES
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